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[Dr. McKinley, message, Samson & Delilah / While You Were Sleeping ] 
And so Lord tonight as we’ve sung these words and as we have lifted our 
hearts and voices we do ask that You would in this moment work in us, 
moving to give us instruction, to give us insight, Lord to give us the 
ability to live a life that would be pleasing to You and we know that in 
and of ourselves that a…, we constantly are frustrated by our limitations, 
by a…, Lord even the best of our intentions that often end up in failure, 
but we pray O God that we would be right with You and that tonight Your 
Word would move deep within our heart and mind a…, that we may live life 
that a…, give praise and honor to Christ and Lord I pray tonight if 
there’s anyone her tonight who just needs a…, to be set free in an area of 
their life, who needs a freshness with You a…, that Lord you would move 
and work in their hearts also and I give You thanks, even now, for what 
You are doing and will do in this place as we gather in Jesus name. Amen. 
 
Well, it’s great to see you tonight. It’s great to be here together, 
appreciate you making the adjustment a…, coming down here, most of the 
auditorium is a…, in disarray and even this looks a little different. I’ve 
stepped out on Broadway tonight if you haven’t noticed and a…, I’ll have 
Rick tell us about the set that’s behind me a little bit a…, later 
tonight, but a…, we do have something great happening here this weekend 
that I think many of you will enjoy and enjoy getting to be a part of a…, 
as we a…, turn here towards a…, the fall. And one of the greatest things 
about the fall in a…, in…in these months at Prestonwood is there’re just 
so many great opportunities, a…, not only to come and enjoy but to invite 
our neighbors and friends to come and see and to see a church alive and to 
see something of the joy and the hope that we have in Christ and to let 
that be a place of a…, life encouragement and ultimately life impact in 
them and so I’m very thankful for that. 
 
If you’ve got your Bible tonight why don’t you open it to Judges chapter 
13, I’m going to meet you there in just a moment, but I think that a…, we 
all know very well tonight that the story of Rip Van Winkle…hear of Rip 
Van Winkle? The story of Rip Van Winkle is one that has always been upheld 
as the standard of measure a…, as to how that if you sleep you can miss 
out on life. In fact the whole story of Rip Van Winkle can be summarized 
it’s a little phrase that I’ve often heard, maybe you’ve even said it, “If 
you snooze you loose!” Heh, and it’s easy in life to a…, find yourself at 
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times a…, lethargic, a…, sleeping when you need to be alert and when you 
need to be awake and so several years ago, the story of Rip Van Winkle, as 
though it were took the form of a modern romantic comedy and a…, a rather 
interesting think happened. A young lady had had an association with a man 
and while he was asleep in a coma in a hospital she fell in love with his 
brother and ultimately married him and so a…, it’s a little movie called, 
While You Were Sleeping. But, when I think about that term, While Your 
Were Sleeping, I certainly think about the character that we meet tonight 
in the book of Judges, a very significant character in the Scripture a…, 
because we find him sleeping. Now, the Bible has a lot to say about the 
subject of sleep. In fact the Bible even uses sleep as a metaphor 
sometimes of death, that really for the believer that what happens is that 
the body sleeps and of course we immediately go into the presence of the 
Lord, but the Bible even speaks of death as sleep. But many other times 
there’s the picture in the Bible of the word death and of the concept of 
death…excuse me, not of death but of sleep being one in which we are seen 
as being vulnerable, being careless or being negligent and so sleep can 
almost have that idea of negligence of…of carelessness. You remember that 
that happened in the garden on the evening before Jesus’ betrayal, that He 
took some of His disciples there into the garden and He told them to watch 
and to pray and He came back and what were they doing? They were sleeping 
and so sleeping is seen in that portion of Scripture as being, as though 
it were careless and being vulnerable spiritually in life. Well, the time 
in which we are reading the passage of Scripture here in Judges tonight is 
a time of vulnerability, it’s a time of negligence, it’s a time of 
carelessness. I told you last week that the last verse in the book of 
Judges summarizes the whole time of the judges and the period of history 
in Israel when it says in Judges chapter 21 and verse 25 and I have it 
here on the screen: 
 
In those days there was no king in Israel; and everyone did what was right 
in his own eyes. 
 
That was the carelessness, that was the lethargy, that was the negligence, 
as though it were, of those days and of those times. Everybody was doing 
what was right in their own eyes, but there was not a standard and there 
was not a standard that ultimately was for the well-being of every one 
else. But, in the midst of the darkness and in the midst of the confusion 
and in the midst of the careless days of the judges there are some 
incredible heroes. And when you read the book of Judges you read about 
some of those heroes. 
 
You read about a man by the name of Gideon, a mighty man of God, a mighty 
man of valor. You read about a woman by the name of Deborah. You read 
about Barak…Barak and Jephthah. And then you read about a man that many of 
you know, at least, by some association it’s the man by the name of Samson 
and Samson’s the guy that we’re gonna talk about tonight and Samson’s the 
guy that we’re gonna look at tonight because the Bible tells us some 
incredible things about him, but the Bible also teaches us some very 
important things about our life, living in this day and in this age. I 
think without a doubt that we have to say sadly that America in many ways 
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today is at a point where we are living with everyone doing what is right 
in his own eyes. What was intended to be a nation that was founded by the 
rule of law and with a sense of equal justice and equal responsibility and 
citizenship, responsibility has been thrown away for the sake of rights 
and our great constitution that has been a part of…of our…of our nation 
and our national history, our constitution that has given guarantee of…of 
well-being in life has become a battleground for every man to do what’s 
right in his own eyes. And whether it’s the upcoming a…, Proposition #2 in 
our elections just around the corner here in the state of Texas where 
we’re having to go to the…the poles and affirm as a state that marriage is 
one man and one woman for life. It’s the idea that there is a movement 
across America today to say that isn’t marriage any more, we’re redefining 
marriage. And so whether it’s that issue of the…the gay rights and the gay 
agenda or the issue of abortion or the issue of creationism or any of 
those hot spots that we talk about, the issue today for us is…is that 
things that were once shared and believed to be protected in our society 
are now just becoming the battleground as people are doing what’s right in 
their own eyes. Even the issue of this season that we’re entering; no 
longer is it acceptable to say Merry Christmas! Everything’s one big 
generic Happy Holidays! And it again is a reflection of a day and of an 
age in which if we’re not careful we will be found sleeping and we will 
not be vigilant and we will not be diligent to be the people that God 
would have us to be in this day and hour. 
 
Well, I think we learn about all of these things in the life of this man 
Samson and so here in Judges chapter 13 tonight I want us to begin with 
some INTRODUCTIONS. I want us to make some introductions that are 
important for us because they give us the background and the understanding 
in the life of the man that we wanna talk about. Judges 13, verse 1 says: 
 
1Again the children of Israel did evil in the sight of the LORD, and the 
LORD delivered them into the hand of the Philistines for forty years. 2Now 
there was a certain man from Zorah, of the family of the Danites, whose 
name was Manoah; and his wife was barren and had no children. 2And the 
Angel of the LORD appeared to the woman and said to her, “Indeed now, you 
are barren and you have borne no children, but you shall conceive and bear 
a son. 4Now therefore, please be careful not to drink wine or similar 
drink, and not to eat anything unclean. 5For behold, you shall conceive and 
bear a son. And no razor shall come upon his head, for the child shall be 
a Nazirite to God from the womb; and he shall begin to deliver Israel out 
of the hand of the Philistines.” 
 
Dark days, difficult days, but in the opening introduction that we make 
when we read this passage of Scripture we meet a family of faith…a family 
of faith! A man and his wife who love God and who were willing to be 
vessels through which a child would be born who could change the course of 
life and ultimately the course of history for the nation of Israel, the 
people of God. And so we first meet this family of faith and then you go 
all the way to the end of that 13th chapter and down in verse 24 and 25 we 
make the next of the introductions and that is: 
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24So the woman bore a son and called his name Samson; and the child grew, 
and the LORD blessed him. 25And the Spirit of the LORD began to move upon him 
at Mahaneh Dan between Zorah and Eshtaol. 
 
We meet this man named Samson and if you know anything at all about 
Samson…what do you know about this guy? He was a strong man…he was a 
strong man and we meet a man of great strength, significance and strength. 
God had a plan for this man and for his life. Now, of course, when you 
think about a man and a man of great strength you immediately think about 
a man who in some way had a massive a…, physic physically. We tend to 
think of him as an Old Testament body builder. You know I often think 
about Team Impact we’ve had here at Prestonwood several times, you know 
these guys? I’ve always imagined Samson sort of looking like one of the 
Team Impact guys or at least maybe he looked like the fitness made simple 
guy who’s all over TV today. You know? You can’t ever turn on the TV 
without this guy being on there telling you he’s gonna make fitness simple 
for you. Now here’s a guy by the name of Samson who’s got this…this 
strength and of course if I were to ask most of you tonight what is the 
secret of his strength I know what most of you would tell me. What do you 
think the secret of his strength was? Don’t say it! Most of you would say 
his hair. He had long hair, so we imagine this guy with long hair and big 
bulging biceps and muscles as though he was some sort of a bodybuilder 
with hair that you could put in a ponytail. Well, he did have long hair, 
but hair was not the secret of his strength. The secret of his strength 
was the vow that had been shared with the parents and with Samson that he 
was a Nazirite, that there was never a razor to touch his hair and that he 
was set apart and dedicated to God. The secret of his strength was not his 
hair, the secret of his strength was his devotion to God and his 
dedication to God. Now whether or not Samson really was some big bulging 
guy I don’t know, but what I do know is that God gave him incredible 
strength and when you read the 13th chapter of Judges you have this 
overwhelming sense of anticipation that God is going to do something great 
through this man’s life. This is gonna be a moment, this is gonna be 
incredible. But I’m sorry to read to you the 14th chapter of Judges, for 
when we turn to Judges 14, verse 1 it says: 
 
1Now Samson… 
 
Here’s this great introduction, a family of faith, a man of great 
significance and strength but he: 
 
…went down to Timnah, and he saw a woman in Timnah of the daughters of the 
Philistines. 2And he went up and told his father and mother, saying, “I’ve 
seen a woman…”… 
 
That’s a pretty strong statement for a boy to his parents isn’t it? I’ve 
seen a woman! And here’s what he says: 
 
“…get her for me that I can make her my wife.” 
 
Now obviously there’s a lot to the culture and the custom of that day that 
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the parents helped to arrange the marriage. But if you read the passage 
and you continue to read what you find is that he was a…, he was very 
infatuated with this woman and he had an eye for this woman. He loved her, 
he thought she was beautiful, he was attracted to her and he wanted this 
woman to be his wife. And what we begin to see in the 14th chapter of 
Judges is that though this young man was a man of promise and was to be 
used of God and had a…a great mission from God we start seeing a man who 
has some, well he has some chinks in his armor, he has some cracks, he has 
some flaw…faults and some flaws that are not very becoming of the faith 
that was intended to be so dominant in his life and what we begin to see 
in Judges 14 and Judges 15 and then ultimately in Judges 16 is man who is 
living very carelessly. God…God had a plan for him. God had called him. 
God wanted to use him and God did use him, but we also find that in the 
process something is happening in this man’s life and in Judges chapter 16 
we make the big introduction, here it is: 
 
Samson went to Gaza and he saw a harlot there, and he went in to her. 
 
Need I say any more? What a tragic scene. Here’s a man who was planned and 
called from birth to be a mighty judge over the people of Israel because 
they were doing evil in the sight of the Lord and God wanted to use him in 
a great way. But now we find him with a harlot and then the Bible goes on 
to say that a…, Samson was involved with this woman and ultimately in 
verse 4 it tells us that the woman that he was with was a woman by the 
name of Delilah. Now you remember in ver…in chapter 14 he had met a woman 
and married a woman; now he’s with a woman who’s not his wife, she’s a 
harlot, her name is Delilah and everything in life is beginning to 
unravel. And so what we see is him with this woman and something that she 
begins to do to him. Let’s read verse 5, the Bible says: 
 
The lords of the Philistines came to her… 
 
That is to Delilah. 
 
…and said to her, “entice him, and find out where his great strength lies, 
and by what means we may overpower him, that we may bind him to afflict 
him; and every one of us shall give you eleven hundred pieces of silver.” 
 
Well, if she could be bought one way she could be bought another and so 
the Philistines who were of her people came to her and said you gotta help 
us because this guy is strong, this guy has been a problem for us and we 
wanna know what the secret of his strength is. And so Samson who was 
making his way and living his life with Delilah on the other hand had 
Delilah trying to use him and ultimately trying to destroy him. And the 
16th chapter of Judges is the unfolding progression of the destruction of 
Samson’s life. In fact in the end of this chapter he tells her, after 
she’s come to him 3 times, 3 times saying tell me the secret of your 
strength and the Philistines would come in and bind him up and would hold 
him there thinking that they had him in captivity, but he would stand and 
break the fetters and he would slay the men who would come. Finally, 
finally in the end we see a man who is defeated, we see a man who is 
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shamed, we see a man who is no longer a mighty man of God, but a man who 
has become a mockery to all people and I believe that the account 
biblically of the life of Samson and the story of Samson and Delilah is 
one that teaches us some incredible things about the importance of purity 
in our lives and in our relationships. If there’s any principle that is 
essential when it comes to human relationships one that must be brought, 
highlighted and put at the standard that God intends for it to be is a 
standard of purity in the area of moral purity of life. And so what we 
find with Samson and Delilah is the importance of understanding God’s 
standard of purity. 
 
Let me just suggest some INSIGHTS for you tonight. I don’t have time to 
read the full passage as much as I would like to, I think I’ve tried to 
give you a taste of that and some understanding of it, but I want to begin 
to give you some insights that are important for you and for me to see 
tonight about purity in life and purity in relationships. 
 
And the first thing that I would point out to you is an insight tonight 
for you to see and for me to see is that we have to RECOGNIZE THIS that 
there is no position that will make you immune from a fall. There’s no 
position that will make you immune from a fall. It doesn’t matter what 
your heritage may be, what church you attend, how many good sermons you’ve 
heard, how many Bible’s you own or how many Christian books you’ve read. 
The bottom line is…is that you need to understand that you and I, though 
we may in fact be saved, having trusted Christ as our Lord and Savior and 
though in fact we may be living in an arena of other Christians and 
Christian fellowship that there is not any one of us or any position in 
life that will make us immune from a fall. Samson was a man who had great 
heritage. Samson was a man who had great privilege and great opportunity, 
he was a man who’s parents had prayed for him, but the Bible reminds us in 
1st Corinthians chapter 10, verses 12 and 13: 
 
12Let every one of us who thinks we stand take heed lest we fall. 
 
In fact the Bible says: 
 
13There’s no in…temptation that’s overtaken you, but such that is common to 
man… 
 
Now here’s the secret. God is faithful who in the midst of temptation will 
not allow you to be tempted above which you’re able, but will, with the 
temptation make a way of escape. God gives us a way of escape in order 
that we may be able to overcome, that we may be able to bear it, but the 
Bible warns us about the falsehood and the deception of thinking that we 
by our position can position ourselves so that we are not vulnerable to a 
fall. I think that’s an important insight for us to learn and to recognize 
tonight and I think that’s important for every marriage. I think that’s 
important for every friendship. I think that’s important for every 
Christian to understand that we are dependent upon God day in and day out 
and the currency, that is being current in our walk with God, that we 
might be strong and that we might be faithful with Him. 
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Second, UNDERSTAND THIS, that the collapse of faith often takes place 
gradually, not suddenly. What we read in the life of Samson takes place in 
Judges 13 and 14 and 15 and finally 16 and frankly as you read the story 
in the account of Samson you’re just amazed at how he seems to keep making 
bad choices and decisions and how careless he is in his life. But you see 
that’s exactly what happens to you and to me. We go through life saying 
you know there’s really nothing wrong with…but what we don’t realized is 
that it may not be wise, that it may not be true, that it may not be pure 
and the Bible teaches us time and time again that what we have to do is to 
understand that if we gradually allow ourselves to slip and gradually 
allow ourselves to quit paying attention to the actions, to the attitudes 
and to the choices that we make that there can come a day and there will 
come a day when we finally have fallen. Never intended to, never thought 
that we would, but we have opened the door and allowed ourselves to become 
vulnerable to sin. You see it can happen while you’re sleeping…while 
you’re sleeping. You’re not doing anything bad or wrong you’re just 
resting, you’re just being careless and before long you’re sleeping. 
 
That brings me to the 3rd insight tonight and that is that we need to KNOW 
THIS and that is that you cannot make God’s moral standards optional in 
your life. You cannot make God’s moral standards optional in your life. 
Samson simply did not take God’s standard of purity seriously. His life 
was intended to be a pure life and though he had the hair and had lived 
out, as though it had been some of that Nazirite vow he began to 
trivialize God’s standard of purity in his life. And when we quit taking 
God’s standard of purity with a sense of seriousness we begin to become 
extremely vulnerable to a fall. I’m amazed today at how many people think 
that purity is optional. You would be amazed in our marriage and wedding 
counseling ministry how many times couples get offended if we raise the 
issue that we find that they’re living together, but wanting us to perform 
a marriage ceremony for them. Now I want you to know we raise the issue. 
If we have knowledge and we have understanding we raise the issue. Why? 
Because we don’t have any choice in the matter. The Word of God speaks to 
the issue of moral purity and therefore as a church we can’t play a game, 
we can’t act as though we’re just gonna stand up publicly and say oh 
great, God bless you, come on we’ll sprinkle a little holy water on and 
just pray for God’s blessing in life. We have to be honest and say the 
only way you can build a Christ honoring, God centered relationship is to 
honor God’s Word and God’s principles in your life. But we have people who 
get mad at us and people who say I can’t believe you don’t act like Jesus. 
[congregation laughter] Do you know it’s become one of the most common 
things that we deal with in our baby dedication services? I meet with all 
of our people who go through baby dedication, but one of the most common 
things are couples who’ve had a baby and they wanna come and present 
themselves together. Now they are biologically the parents of this child, 
we understand that and we pray for them that we can minister to them and 
help them to take the next step right, but we do not, as a church, at a 
baby dedication put a man and a women who are unmarried and have had a 
baby out of wedlock public and say we’re here to dedicate them and their 
family. We can’t do that and so I simply say these things to you tonight 
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to remind you that we cannot take away God’s standard of purity. It’s 
God’s standard, it’s not my standard, it’s not the churches standard, it’s 
not the Baptist standard, it’s God’s standard and therefore what we have 
to do is to understand that God’s plan for purity and power are 
inseparably linked together. And if you want the power of God on your life 
and the protection of God on your life then you have to honor God’s 
standard of purity. So that’s exactly what we see here in the life of 
Samson. He didn’t think that God’s standard was essential, he thought it 
was optional. 
 
HEAR THIS, the next insight, a relationship with benefits can bring a 
great burden of consequence to your life. I don’t think I need to go into 
graphic detail to tell you that the nature of the relationship that Samson 
had with Delilah was a relationship with benefits. He was enjoying the 
benefits of sexual immorality with this woman. There was no commitment, 
obviously he didn’t marry her. From best we can tell she was a prostitute, 
but what we know is it was a relationship with benefits, but if we learn 
anything about relationships with benefits, which have become so 
predominant in our youth culture today. There’s a word that we need to 
understand and that is that it can become a burden of consequence to any 
and to every life. I’m amazed…I am amazed at Samson’s willful disregard of 
the consequences of his sin. In fact I keep reading this passage of 
Scripture over and over, I’ve read it so many times of how Delilah says to 
Samson, please tell me the secret of your strength and he’s telling her 
that it’s to bind him with fetters and then he’s telling her it’s to bind 
him with ropes and then he says if you weave the locks of my hair into a 
lock or into a…a…loom then I won’t be able to go. I’m sittin there 
listenin thinkin Samson you’re getting closer and closer and closer. What 
is wrong with you? But you see he was so enjoying the benefits he didn’t 
really weigh the consequence and finally the Bible tells us in chapter 16 
in verse 16 that: 
 
It came to pass, when she pestered him daily with her words and pressed 
him, so that the soul was vexed to death. 
 
Literally, she nagged him and nagged him and nagged him! [congregation 
laughter] That’s right! Did you know by the way that’s what made Rip Van 
Winkle take that long walk? You know I started talking about Rip, did you 
know that? That the old story of Rip Van Winkle is that his wife nagged 
him and the only way he could get away was to go into the woods and he 
walked off one day and went to sleep for 20 years. Heh, he really must of 
tired of hearin her speak, don’t you think? [more laughter] But the Bible 
tells us here that she pestered him, she nagged him, she spoke to him and 
here’s what it says in verse 17: 
 
17And he told her all of his heart, and he said to her, “No razor has ever 
come upon my head, for I have been a Nazirite to God from my mother’s 
womb. If I am shaven, then my strength will leave me, and I shall become 
weak, like other men.” 18And when Delilah saw that he had told her all of 
his heart, she sent and called the lords of the Philistines and said, 
“Come up one more time, for he has told me his heart.” So the lords of the 
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Philistines came up to her and brought the money in their hand. 
 
Heh, isn’t that interesting? Pay back! Pay off! 
 
19And then she lulled him to sleep on her knees,… 
 
He went to sleep. That’s the whole story. Samson kept playing with sin 
until he finally went to sleep and the Bible says that: 
 
…they called a man and they shaved off the locks of his head and she began 
to torment him and his strength left him. 20And she said, “The Philistines 
are upon you, Samson!”… 
 
And every other time he’d jumped up and he’d broken away but the Bible 
says this time he jumped up and said: 
 
…”I will go out as before at other times and shake myself free!” But he 
did not know that the Lord had departed from him. 
 
I’m not sure there are more tragic words that you can read. A mighty man, 
a great man, God’s man, but he didn’t know, he was ignorant of the fact 
that he had been lulled to sleep and while he was sleeping his strength 
was gone. When you read what happened here with Samson and Delilah you 
cannot help but parallel the words of Scripture in Proverbs chapter 7 in 
verse 21, Solomon, many years later was writing to his son about the ways 
of an immoral woman and about immorality and he said this, he said: 
 
21With her enticing speech she causes him to yield, With her flattering 
lips she seduces him. 22Immediately he went after her as an ox goes to the 
slaughter, for as Or as fools to the correction of the stocks. 23Till and 
arrow struck in his liver, As a bird hastens to the snare, He did not know 
that it would cost him his life. 24Now therefore, listen to me, my 
children; Pay attention to the words of my mouth: 25Do not let your heart 
turn aside to her ways, Do not stray into her paths; 26For she has cast 
down many wounded, And all who were slain by her were strong men. 27Her 
house is the way to hell, Descending to the chambers of death. 
 
And yet I think again and again how many politicians, how many athletes, 
how many successful businessmen, how many preachers will fail to hear the 
Word of God about immorality and sexual sin, men and women alike. I’m not 
just talking to men and villenizing women, I’m saying to you that 
immorality is something that happens in the heart and what we have to 
realize is that when we think that we can establish relationships with 
benefits and think that we will somehow overt consequence it doesn’t 
happen. 
 
And so that brings me to the final thing in the insights and that is that 
we MARK THIS and that is that the worst thing that you can do in your life 
and in the life of another is to minimize the consequences of sin. If 
there’s anything that will destroy a relationship humanly it’s when we 
think that we can sin and still win in a relationship, because when we 



  10  While You Were Sleeping 

11/4/05 pjy 

minimize the consequences of sin all that we ultimately do is to prove 
those consequences in life. It happened to Samson while he was sleeping 
and the relationship instead of being a relationship that was good was a 
destructive relationship and every relationship in life that causes you to 
lower God’s standard of purity, of morality, of faith and fidelity is 
ultimately a relationship that will end in the consequence of breaking the 
law and breaking the heart of God. So Samson has fallen. It’s a sad story 
isn’t it? 
 
It’s a sad scene and I wish I could tell you that that’s all, but that 
takes me to the 3rd thing that I need you to see tonight and that is 
INJURIES AND LOSSES. I don’t want you just to think of consequence in the 
abstract. I want you to see consequence as it is real. We read in verse 21 
that he didn’t know, verse 20: 
 
20…that the Lord had departed from him. 21So the Philistines took him and 
they put out his eyes, and they brought him down to Gaza. And they bound 
him with bronze fetters, and he became a grinder in the prison. 
 
Did you hear what I just said? This man who was so strong, so incredible, 
so powerful is now stripped, shamed, eyes gouged out, put in bondage and 
he’s one of the grinders, like an ox, at the mill. The injuries and the 
losses; let’s just put up the damages for just a moment. 
 
Samson looses HIS HAIR, his hair wasn’t his strength, but it had been the 
sign throughout his life that he was dedicated to God, no razor had 
touched his head. He didn’t shave it, but his shame brought shaving to his 
head and it was a shame to him to loose his hair. 
 
And then there is HIS STRENGTH. His strength was gone and he didn’t know 
it. 
 
He lost HIS EYES, his eyes by which he had seen and looked with power and 
then a man used of God to be a judge, he had no more judgment, his 
judgment was gone. 
 
And then the Bible says HIS FREEDOM was taken. A man who could never be 
bound before is now bound in the cords of his sin. 
 
And then he is…HIS USEFULNESS and his testimony for God is gone. He’s a 
shame to the very people of God and to the God who had called him. 
 
Why did it happen? How did it happen? Because he was sleeping. So that 
brings me to the final part of this message tonight and that’s simply some 
INSTRUCTIONS. I don’t know about you but I wanna feel like I know some 
things that can help me to avoid and to overt the Samson syndrome in my 
life. And it can happen in all sorts of different levels in so many 
different ways of life. And so what we have to do is to see and to 
understand God’s plan and God’s instruction for you and for me. So can I 
just give you a…a simple statement of instruction tonight that will help 
us all to maintain God’s standard of purity and will help us to learn not 



                              While You Were Sleeping    11  

                       11/4/05  pjy 

to give up our strength while we are sleeping? We have to stay alert and 
if we’re gonna be alert there’s some steps in the alertness that will make 
a difference in life. Number 1: 
 

cknowledge God’s standard and pursue holiness in your life. 
Acknowledge God’s standard, don’t try to diminish it, don’t try to 
bring it down. Yes we live in a world that is corrupted by fleshly 

indulgence in every form of immorality, but the one thing we can’t do is 
that we can’t make concessions with the world. We have got to see and 
uphold God’s standards. That begins with believing what marriage is and 
marriage is about, but it goes into every other arena of life. The Bible 
tells us in 1st Thessalonians 4, Paul was writing:   [verse 1-8  HCSB] 
 
1Finally then brothers, we ask and encourage you in the Lord Jesus that 
just as you’ve received from us as to how you must walk and please God–as 
you are doing–do so even more. 2For you know what commands we give you 
through Lord Jesus. 3For this is God’s will, your sanctification: that you 
abstain from sexual immorality, 4so that each of you knows how to 
possesshis own vessel in sanctification and honor, 5not with lustful 
desires, like the Gentiles who do not know God. 6This means one must not 
transgress against or dis…defraud his brother in this matter, because the 
Lord is an avenger of all these offenses, as we also previously have told 
and warned you. 7For God has not called us to impurity, but to 
sanctification. 8Therefore, the person who rejects this does not reject 
man, but God, who also gives you His Holy Spirit. 
 
By the way do you know what the Holy Spirit does in your life? He makes 
you holy. Holiness is what I want. Holiness is what I need. We sang that 
earlier, but how in this world can I be holy? Only by the presence of the 
Holy Spirit working in me and so I acknowledge and I agree with God’s 
standard in my life and then I begin to pursue holiness and every day I 
say Holy Spirit make me holy. Next I have to… 
 

earn to identify the signs and signals of compromise in my life. I’ve 
gotta be brutally honest with myself about compromise. If there’s 
anything that I want you personally to go and to read in Judges 13, 

14, 15 and 16 is look at how many times Samson compromised. He kept 
compromising, he kept fudging, he kept going the path of least resistance 
until he had no ability to give any resistance and compromise is the HIV 
virus of the Christian life, it destroys your immune system. Guard against 
compromise, compromise of indulgence of your thoughts, compromise of 
indulgence of your relationships, compromise of the indulgence that says 
that I can do things that God says I’m not supposed to do and get away 
with it. You will never…never move beyond the sight of God. E… 
 

xercise your mobility, heh, exercise your mobility. In 1st Corinthians 
6:18 Paul says: 
 

Flee immorality… 
 
And over and over I look at Samson and I wanna say Samson run, just run, 
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don’t talk to her, don’t tease her, don’t toy with her, run from this 
woman. But he never did and the Bible tells us that sometimes the only way 
that we can deal with purity and maintain purity is that we have to use 
our mobility, we gotta run, flee from immorality. R… 
 

eview the significance of consequence if you disobey God. It’s so 
important that you review the significance of consequence in life, 
not that you minimize it but that you list it and you let God work in 

your life to remind you that the fear of the Lord is the beginning of 
wisdom. And that takes me to the last thing and that is to… 
 

rust God’s grace to supply your every need and to guard your every 
step. How are you gonna be strong? The Lord holds you up. It’s not 
your strength, it’s not your ability, it’s not what you can do or 

what you would hope to do, it’s what God does when you look to Him and say 
God I don’t wanna be caught sleeping, Lord I wanna be alert, Lord I wanna 
be awake, Lord I wanna walk with You and walk in purity and walk in 
holiness as I live my life day after day after day. 
 
Well, the story of Samson is a tragic one and the things that happened 
while he was sleeping were things that brought incredible suffering and 
consequence in his life, but in the final frame, in the final portion of 
Judges 16, Samson though he is strung up between two pillars, being held 
like a slave calls upon the Lord and one of the most beautiful things in 
the story is that Samson, though he has been shamed and though there is 
great consequence when he called upon the Lord, the Bible says the Lord 
had mercy on him. How grateful I am for the mercy of God, mercies that are 
made new every morning. Great is His faithfulness and the Bible says that 
God in His mercy gave Samson strength one more time in his life and that 
he in the end brought judgment and destruction on more Philistines than in 
any other thing that he did in his life. What a beautiful picture of a 
forgiving God. And tonight I cannot preach the message of shame and 
suffering that I do not preach the message of forgiveness and grace and I 
thank God for an amazing grace, for a man who was blinded and a man who 
was bound, but a man who was forgiven of God. How great is the 
faithfulness of God and tonight wherever you are, wherever you are up and 
down the scale in relationship to this message I want you to know that 
there is a God of abundant mercy and grace who will forgive you. There is 
a God whose mercy is sufficient to deliver you, to strengthen you and to 
take you on even if you’ve fallen and there’s a God who will make you 
strong to life a life of holiness if you will call upon Him and you will 
seek Him. Just say it every day, Lord wake me up today and help me to live 
awake and alert that I might be pure and holy for Your glory. 
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